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Dear Friends, 
 

The second sacrament I administered on becoming Team 
Rector was a baptism; Oliver became a member of the 
Body of Christ – the Church.  At the heart of the 
Baptismal Rite is the beginning of a journey with the 
community of faith, a pilgrimage that will encounter joy 
and sorrow. 
 

The cross of Christ is joyful, sorrowful and, at times, 
painful to bear!  During Lent we place ourselves under the 
cross of Christ, we remember that we are signed and 
sealed by that precious sign.  It is not a magic charm or a 
protecting force; it is the outward and visible sign that in 
all the changing scenes of life, the one who carried the 
cross to Calvary will forever bear our burdens with us and 
for us. 
 

The things that most inspire us are not the formal rules, 
regulations and codes that govern our religion.  What 
motivates and inspires us is faith ‘en-fleshed’:  A church so 
full of people that the memory of it lingers long in the 
memory.  What is set out and lived in the life of the 
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A Journey of Faith 

worshipping community is what can transform us, and 
make us into better people.  Such living is incarnational 
and it has the power to change lives.  It is the link between 
our Christmas celebrations and our Easter celebrations:  
the Babe of Bethlehem who becomes the Man of Sorrows 
and finally the Resurrected Christ. 
 

The Christian journey turns the world upside down, as 
Jesus transforms lives and raises people up.  Not even by 
his resurrection can Jesus make all wrongs right!  Instead 
Jesus saves us from ourselves, from the enemy within!  
The inner life and the secrets of the heart are what God 
dwells upon, God looks on the inside. 
 

Jesus died between two thieves but only one laid open his 
soul and only one was transformed and received eternal 
life.  They are such powerful words, uttered from the most 
powerless place possible:  
 

“‘Do you not fear God, since you are under the same 
sentence of condemnation?  And we indeed have been 
condemned justly, for we are getting what we deserve for 
our deeds, but this man has done nothing wrong.’  Then 

he said, ‘Jesus, remember me when you 
come into your kingdom.’  Jesus 
replied, ‘Truly I tell you, today you will 
be with me in Paradise.’” (Luke 23.41-
43).   
 

In that moment an outcast became the 
person where God could dwell!  Our 
Christian calling is to become God’s 
house; a person, a Team where all 
creation meets with God and finds 
there hope and salvation. 
 

As Passiontide becomes Easter may 
God be close to you! 
 

As ever, 

Canon Thomas Woodhouse 

Team Rector 
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Dorchester Noticeboard? 

Mothers’ Union  
Visitors and newcomers welcome  

at all of our meetings. 
 

Tuesday 1 April 
St. Peter’s MU meet at 2.15pm in the hall.  Det. 267724. 
 

Wednesday 2 April 
Dorcas MU Bible Study group meet at 10am at 155 
Damers Road.  To Respond to Human Need through 
loving service.  John 13: 3-15.  Details 260259. 
 

Tuesday 29 April 
St Mary’s MU meet at 2.30pm.  Details 263358. 
 

Wednesday 30 April 
Dorcas MU Bible Study group meet at 10am at 19 Powys 
Close.  To Seek Justice, Peace & Reconciliation.  Luke 6: 
20-26.  Details 260259. 
 

Thursday 1 May 
Dorcas MU meet at 7.30pm at 10 Weatherbury Way.  
Preparation for Diocesan President’s Walk event to be 
held in Weymouth on 29 May.  Details 260592. 
 

Tuesday 6 May 
St. Peter’s MU meet at 2.15pm in the hall.  Details 
267724.  

Dorchester Noticeboard? 

THE THURSDAY GROUP 
 PLEASE JOIN US - ALL WELCOME 

 

Thursday 10th April 
 

We are looking forward to a talk by Jan Shaw —
‘Supporting Poor Filipino Children’.  Our speaker has 

spent some time in and around the Philippines, 
sponsored by the Dorcas (Wessex) Trust which is a 

Dorchester-based Christian organisation, supporting 
disadvantaged children and street families. 

 

The Thursday Group meets on the 2nd Thursday 
monthly, for talks on a wide range of subjects, occasional 

lunches out and other events.  
 

For more information, contact: Vernon Moffet 259755 

Casterbridge Speakers 
Meet on the 1st and 3rd Wednesday of every month 

7.15pm — 9.30pm. Visitors welcome 
at the Wessex Royale Hotel, High West Street, DT1 1UP  

CHRISTIAN MEDITATION 
Contemplative Reflection and Silence 

 

An invitation to ‘come and be’ with others in the 
stillness, silence and simplicity of contemplative prayer. 

 

Our Meditation groups meet every Wednesday at 5pm in 
the Chapel at St Mary’s Church, Edward Rd, Dorchester 

& also on the 2nd & 4th Thursdays at 7.30pm at the 
Quiet Space, Poundbury. All are welcome. 

For details contact Rosemary Bassett 01305 262615 or 
Anita Finnigan 01305 259032  

Lent Lunches 
Dorchester United Church 

Wednesdays, 5 March to 16 April 
12.00 to 1.30 

£5.00 to include cost of Ploughman’s Lunch, dessert and 
coffee, in aid of Christian Aid 

Walk with Bishop Graham, Maiden Castle  
Tuesday 8th April 

 

10.30 — car park. 11.00 — walk inwards around ramparts. 
12.30 — picnic and service. 1.30 — walk 

3.30 — depart  
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Hang On In There 
Sharing & caring group for parents with challenging 

teenagers — meets fortnightly 
 

Hang On In There invites you to a Drugs Awareness 
Evening led by Dorset Police.  
 

To be held in the main hall at Dorset Youth Association, 
Lubbecke Way (next to Ambulance Station), 
Dorchester on Wednesday 21st May at 7pm.  
 

We invite anyone who is curious, intrigued, interested, 
concerned about the dangers of drugs and who hope to 
be one step ahead in their children's lives.     
 

Parents with children of all ages, grandparents, 
professionals in children services etc. are all very welcome. 
 

Free entry, plenty of parking, refreshments. 
 

Limited spaces, please email hang.oninthere@yahoo.com 
for further details and information 

St George’s Day Fair — Fordington Green 
Saturday 26th April 

 
Durnovaria Town Band — Stalls — Morris dancers 

Cream teas — Refreshments — Choir in church 
Displays — Games — Donkey rides 

Christian Aid 
Barn Dance 

  

Saturday 26th April — 7.30-10:30pm 
Dorchester United Church Hall   

with live band 
Tickets:  Adults £5 and Under-16s £3.   

Available from Dorchester United Church Shop or 
Harmony Music. 

 

Bring and Share Buffet.  Please bring a plate of savoury or 
sweet ‘finger food’.  Soft drinks will be available.  

     Rotary Club of Dorchester           
Present a concert by 

 
The Royal Navy Volunteer Band 

– HMS Heron (Yeovil) 
at The Corn Exchange, Dorchester 
Wednesday 14th May — 7.30 pm 

 
Tickets £8 from  

Nichol World Travel, High East St; Steptoes, South St, 
250414; G Curtis,751979; or email 

bailey.wabbas@tesco.net 
 
 

Sponsored by 

Monday Home Bible Study Group 
 

After an extended break since Christmas, the Group will 
start again on Monday 12th May at 30 Grosvenor 

Rd.  Meetings begin with refreshments at 7.30pm and 
finish at 9pm sharp.  We are a relaxed informal group, 

and we welcome any newcomers.   
At the suggestion of one of the group we have been 

thinking of looking at the seven  “I am” sayings of Jesus – 
if anyone knows of a simple outline source of biblical 

material that might help us with this, please contact Celia 
Robertson on 01305 257612. 

Saturday 17th May —7.30pm 
St Mary’s Church Bridport 

Bridport New Elizabethan Singers 
 

Mozart — Requiem Mass 
Haydn – Nelson Mass 

 

Tickets £12  
from Goadsbys (Bridport); Bridport Music; Judith 

Cowling, 07946271870; Nigel Culliford, 07824368117 

Sunday 13th April — 3pm 
Fauré’s Requiem by Portland Singers 

St George’s Church 

There will be an exhibition 
of 

Wedding Gowns and Flowers 
at 

St Mary’s Church 
on 

2nd, 3rd, 4th & 5th May 
10.30am–3pm 

Refreshments available 

Dorchester Neighbourcar 

This is a scheme run by volunteers to enable clients to attend any health—related appointment within a 5—mile 
radius of Dorchester. For more information phone Joan Hutson on 01305 269330. 
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St George’s Fordington 

Messenger 

Church Correspondent: Revd Fiona Hall 262394  

Amy’s Antics  

In the park the other day we watched the seagulls playing on the thermals and 
circling round and round. 
 
It reminded me of the day a large bird of prey did the same thing over me. It 
circled round and round, then suddenly swooped – right onto my back!  

Daft bird, I don’t know which one of us was most 
shocked. It clearly thought I was a rabbit – and found its 
mistake when it couldn’t lift me up!  
 
There’s a verse in the Bible about eagle wings, 
 
‘But those who hope in the LORD will renew their 
strength. They will soar on wings like eagles; they will run 
and not grow weary, they will walk and not be faint.’ 
Isaiah 40:31 
 
Quite a useful verse to remember, especially if you are 
preparing to climb up Maiden Castle with Bishop Graham 
on Tuesday 8 April. They’re meeting at 10.30am in the car 
park and having a picnic at 12:30 – hope they’ve got some 
sausages! 
 

Altar Flowers 

Altar Flowers in April given by Roy and Pauline Lowings 
in thanksgiving on the occasion of  their Diamond 
Wedding Anniversary on 24th April . 
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Thur 3 7pm 
7:30pm 

Refreshments followed by 
Annual Meeting of Parishioners  

Sun 6 4pm   YP@D Passion Play — St George’s Church 
All welcome — admission free 

Tue 8 10:30am — 
3:30pm 

Walk with Bishop Graham, Maiden Castle. 
10.30 — car park. 11.00 — walk inwards around ramparts. 12.30 — picnic and 
service. 1.30 — walk. 3.30 — depart  

Sun 13 10:15am Palm Sunday – with a Donkey visiting. 

  3pm  Fauré’s Requiem by Portland Singers 
St George’s Church 

Thur 17 7:30pm Joint Holy Communion Service at West Stafford 

Fri 18 1:30pm Good Friday walk from West Stafford to  
St George’s, suitable for all ages. 

  2:30pm Good Friday – with Barnabas Bear  

Sun 20 8am Easter Communion — Traditional BCP  

  10:15 Easter Communion 

Sat 26 1:30pm St George’s Fair 
The fun will start at 1.30pm on Fordington Green, inside the Church and the 
Church Grounds.  This year will not only bring the usual stalls but we hope to 
welcome Donkey rides and a Fire Engine.   
 
We also welcome Vivo Choir and the Manor Park School Choir to perform 
inside the Church as well as Scottish Dancers, Morris Dancers and the 
Durnovarian Town Band which will all be on the Green. 
 
Please come and support us and have a delicious hog roast bun washed down 
by a refreshing pimms or juice, followed later by a traditional cream tea!!    
Plenty to do for the whole family from a bouncy castle, skittles, many fun 
games for children and adults, raffles, tombola, home made cakes, home made 
jams, jewellery etc. etc.   
 
A date not to be missed—mark your diaries now, and we look forward to 
seeing you whatever the weather, although the sunshine has already been 
booked!! 

What’s On at St George’s This Month 
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Service Dates for April 

Sunday 6th April – 5th Sunday of 
Lent 
8.00am – Mass 
9.45am – Sung Eucharist  
6.00pm – Taize service 
 

Sunday 13th April – PALM SUNDAY 
8.00am – Mass 
9.45am – Sung Eucharist with Procession of Palms 
 

Sunday 20th April – EASTER DAY 
8.00am – Mass 
9.45am – Festival Eucharist and Easter egg hunt for the 
children and young people 
 

Sunday 27th April – 2nd Sunday of Easter 
8.00am – Mass 
9.45am – Sung Eucharist 
 

Weekday Mass on Tuesdays at 9.30pm and at festivals. 
 

The Contemplative prayer group meets each Wednesday 
at 5pm in the Blessed Sacrament Chapel and at the Quiet 
Space at 7.30pm on 10th & 24th April 
 

Other events coming up 

Tuesday 8th April:  St Mary’s Annual Meeting at 7.30 
p.m. in the church.  It’s your chance to hear what has 
happened and what it is hoped will happen, to ask 
questions and to have your say as well as to elect church 
wardens and council members. 
 

Sunday 6th April: Passion Sunday: The benefice young 
people’s group (YP@D) will present a modern passion play 
in St George’s Church at 4 p.m. 
 

Monday 28th April: the Monday Club will meet in the 
Church Hall, Alexandra Rd from 2.30-4pm when our 
speaker will be Mary Holman who will give a talk on 
“Kingston Lacy” 
 

    Bishop Graham’s Quiet Day 

Bishop Graham will lead a Quiet Day at the Quiet Space at 
Poundbury on Saturday 12th April from 10 till 4. 
The theme will be ‘Mary, Lydia & Priscilla, 3 portraits of 
New Testament leaders’.  Tea & coffee will be provided but 
please bring a packed lunch. 
 

St Mary the Virgin 

The Open Door 

Holy Week at St Mary’s 

PALM SUNDAY 13th April 
8am Mass 
9.45am Procession of Palms & Sung Eucharist 
 

TUESDAY 15th April 
7.30 pm Penitential Mass - in preparation for the Triduum 
 

MAUNDY THURSDAY 17th April 
7.30 pm Mass of the Last Supper with Procession to the 
Altar of Repose and the watch until 11.00pm 
 

GOOD FRIDAY 18th April 
9.30 am The Ecumenical Walk of Witness will begin at 
the River of Life church (St Peter’s) 
1.00 pm Reflections on the ‘Suffering Servant’ 
2.00 pm ‘The Way of the Cross’ including the Veneration 
of the Cross and Holy Communion 
 

HOLY SATURDAY 19th April 
8.00pm The Easter Vigil  
The worshipping communities of the Team are invited to 
bring their Paschal Candles to be blessed 
 

EASTER DAY 20th April 
6.00 am Ecumenical Dawn Service at Hardy’s Monument 
8.00 am Mass 
9.45 am Festival Eucharist for Easter and Easter Egg hunt 
for the children and young people. 
 

     Farewell 

On March 23rd St Mary’s 
congregation said farewell to Joan 
Hodgkins. Joan moved to 
Dorchester with her husband Denys 

in 1972 and at once started worshipping in St Mary’s as 
the only Anglo-Catholic church in the area.  Joan was at St 
Mary’s in Fr Rintoul’s time as vicar of St Mary’s West 
Fordington, before the parish of Dorchester was formed, 
so she has  long experience of the changes and 
development of this church.    
 

Joan has been a member of the Mothers’ Union for over 
50 years and has served as Enrolling Member and deanery 
treasurer.   She was one of the original members of Olive 
Branch when that group started in 1988.   With Barbara 
Carr and Diane Barber she saw to the distribution of the 
parish magazine to St Mary’s subscribers and in the days of 
individual church magazines she helped to print and 

Rosemary  

Bassett 

Robert  

Potter  
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St Mary the Virgin 
collate the pages in the office in the then rectory (next 
door to the present rectory).   
 

With Joan Treviss she organised the catering for all the 
church social functions., including coffee after the 
Tuesday morning service and the Toddler Praise 
refreshments.  She was a member of a house group for 
many years and has always supported every event and 
function at St Mary’s.  And of course she very rarely 
missed occupying her seat (4th row back, 2nd seat in) in 
the north side of the nave at the main Eucharist every 
Sunday.  
 

We all wish her well as she moves to an Abbeyfield home 
in York to be nearer to younger members of her family.  
Thank you Joan for all that you have contributed to St 
Mary’s over so many years.  
 

Philippos to Kriti 

Most readers will remember that Canon Philip Lambert, 
our team rector from 2001 to 2006, left Dorchester to 
become  Canon Missioner at Truro Cathedral.   It may 
not be generally known that in June he is to leave Truro 
for ministry in (or on?) Crete.  Philip was known as a 
Greek scholar, fluent in modern Greek, so perhaps it isn’t 
surprising that he has chosen (or has been called) to move 
to a Greek island in retirement from full time ministry.    
He wrote a long and detailed article in a recent edition of 
the Truro Cathedral News and I thought Dorchester 
people may like a summary of this. 
 

Philip and Francis are going to a new church at Kephalas 
which is next to Chania (pronounced with a hard H 
sound) at the western end of the island.  The church, 
dedicated to St Thomas, began as a prayer group gathered 
round a swimming pool and grew from there to the stage 
where a chapel was built in 2007 with a covered but 
otherwise open extension built more recently in which the 
Eucharist is celebrated with a view to the White 
Mountains and Souda Bay. 
 

Philip and Fran will be living in a village called 
Gavalochori, five minutes from a sandy beach and Philip 
will work for 3 ½ days a week, receiving an honorarium, 
with a house and a car.  During the rest of the week, 
Philip says, they will be exploring Crete, including the 
different Cretan cuisine, wine and “rakimello” – a drink 
made with clear grape alcohol and local honey.  It sounds 
like a good retirement!  He does say in the article that the 
work will provide a challenge totally outside his current 
professional experience and a chance to return to the role 
of a parish priest, as well as a chance to have a simpler 

lifestyle, a challenge to which it seems he’s looking 
forward. 
 

I’m sure his previous parishioners here will wish them 
both a happy and fulfilling time there. 
 

Monday Club Programme for 2014 

28th April – “Kingston Lacy” – Mary Holman 
19th May – “Listen & Laugh” – Tony Holt 
16th June – “Working with children with Autism” – 
Alison Crawford 
21st July – Outing and Cream Tea to be arranged 
August – No Meeting 
15th September – “The Women’s Refuge” – Mollie 
Rennie 
20th October – “Talk on Italy” – Jill Minchin 
17th November – “Inner Sanctums” – Rob Curtis 
8th December – Christmas Lunch 
 

Concert Programme for 2014 

Saturday 17th May – 7.00pm – Dorset Chamber 
Orchestra Concert 
Saturday 24th May – 7.30pm – Occasional Singers 
Concert 
Saturday 31st May – 7.30pm – Cor Meibion De Cymru 
Concert with Casterbridge Male Voice Choir 
Saturday 5th July – 7.30pm – Hardye’s School Concert 
 

Sanctuary Lamp Candles for April  

6th Given by Adrian and Gill Downton in 
thanksgiving, also by Jennifer Clarke-Williams in 
memory of her father Ted Hargreaves whose years 
mind falls on the 9th April. 

 

13th  Given by Kath Joslin in memory of her mother 
Bettina Cashman whose years mind falls on the 10th 
April.  Also by Janet and Gerry Comley to mark 
their wedding anniversary on the 14th and to mark 
family birthdays. 

 

20th Given by Cynthia Fry in memory of her mother Iris 
whose years mind falls on the 20th April 

 

27th Given by Rosemary and Trevor Bassett in memory 
of Joanna Bolton their grand-daughter whose years 
mind falls on the 29th 
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LENT 2014 in the Benefice of Dorchester 
Lent Lunches – donations to Christian Aid 
Friday 4th April at West Stafford Village hall 12noon  
Thurs 10th April at St Peter's, Dorchester town 12noon 
 

Lectio Divina – 10 South Walks, Dorchester on Mondays at 
7.30pm. Revd Jo Lacy-Smith 889476 
 

Stations of the Cross - St Mary’s Church 
Tuesdays 1st, 8th April all at 6pm 
 

Meditation — St Mary’s Church on Wednesdays at 5pm 
& on Thursday 10th April 7.30pm at the Quiet Space 

Away From It All Holidays 
The Mothers’ Union has a caravan at Rockley Park, Poole, 
which is available for hire at £150 per week for families in 
need of a break. Do you know of a family who may benefit 
from such a holiday? Perhaps the church may wish to 
nominate and pay towards a family enjoying a break in the 
caravan. The caravan is centrally heated, sleeps 6 and there 
are many amenities on site – shop, restaurants, swimming 
pool, entertainment, nearby nature reserve and walks. 
There is a regular bus service into Poole.  
 

MU members and families, and clergy can apply to use the 
caravan out of school holidays (£200/250 pw depending 
on dates).  
 

The Mothers’ Union in the Diocese of Salisbury also runs 
a family holiday by the sea at Sidmouth for families in 
need of a break. This will take place 16th –23rd August ,at 
the Sidholme Hotel, located about 10 minutes from 
Sidmouth beach, set in its own grounds with an 
indoor  swimming pool. A full range of family activities is 
organised, including evening entertainment and there is 
support from a team of volunteers.   
 

Over the years many families have benefited from taking 
part in the AFIA Holiday and the holiday-makers and 
volunteers all tell enthusiastically about the fun they have 
together.  
 

The average cost of the holiday for an adult is £375. 
Funding may be available, so do not  be deterred from 
applying on the grounds of cost. Families and individuals 
can be referred by clergy, social services, healthcare 
professionals.  
 

Do you know of anyone 
who might enjoy an 
AFIA Holiday?  
 

For more information 
contact: MU 
07981743627  (caravan)  
01722 333402 
(Sidmouth Holiday)  

Foodbank 
The last time you went to church, did you remember to 
take everything with you? Pasta and beans? Crackers and 
peanut butter? Cereal and longlife milk? Tuna and rice? 
Tinned beef, tinned potatoes? Many people in our 
community have been hit hard by the economic 
downturn. Anecdotal reports from various agencies and 
local charities confirm that local families are experiencing 
crisis when money runs out and their families go hungry. 
 

For a year in my teens I suffered from anorexia. I know 
what it feels like to experience hunger, not just missing 
lunch or giving up chocolate biscuits for Lent, but the 
body's response to real and gnawing hunger due to lack of 
nutrition. Without food the brain becomes foggy, the 
limbs are weak and without energy, and various systems in 
the body begin to seize up. I can only imagine the 
devastation that the lack of regular and good food can 
have on the growth of a child, or the worry of trying to buy 
meals with pennies. 
 

In 2009 Dorchester Baptist Church set up a food bank for 
people in financial crisis. Supplies are given to families in 
crisis situations referred by recognised people or agencies. 
One parcel provides enough non- perishable, in date, basic 
food to sustain the recipient(s) for three days. The average 
bag of food contains at least £10 of goods, with £10,000 of 
food (!) generously donated in 2013.  
 

The Food Bank also refers recipients on to appropriate 
statutory or voluntary agencies. 200 people received 
assistance in 2009 and 400 in 2010. In 2013 volunteers 
issued 1000 parcels, helping in excess of 800 people. 
Volunteers anticipate a rise in the number of parcels they 
give out in 2014. None of this would be possible without 
the generosity of Dorchester residents, who continue to 
support the Food Bank with donations  So next week, as 
you are leaving for church, don't forget to bring your car 
keys, your gloves, your umbrella and your bag, and 
remember to pick up a tin and a packet to leave in the 
foodbank box.  
 

And as we give thanks for our own lunch, let us pray for 
those in our benefice who don't have enough to eat today. 

Passion Play at St George’s Church on Sunday 6th 
April at 4pm 
"Emma's Mystery", presented by Young People @ 
Dorchester 
 

School Holiday Activity morning at St Andrew's 
Church, West Stafford  
Thursday 10th April 10am -noon (contact Jane - 
264360) 

 

Details for Holy Week & Easter under individual churches 
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"I'm a Believer - in Religious Broadcasting!"  
As Radio Times launches a poll to find the 
nation's favourite programme about religion, 
Private Eye editor and Have I Got News 
For You legend Ian Hislop says 
broadcasters must have faith in religious 
TV.  
 
It is only appropriate to begin a piece 
about religious broadcasting with a 
confession. I am guilty of the sin of 
pride. I won a Sandford St Martin Trust 
Award in 2012 for a documentary 

about Victorian Bankers and am very proud of it – even though I did 
not actually think I was making a religious programme at the time. In 
fact the documentary, When Bankers Were Good, opened with a shot of 
me standing in Canary Wharf shouting, “Bankers” at the top of my 
voice at the occupants of the financial buildings. It did not feel 
particularly reverent and I did not feel that I was auditioning for Songs 
of Praise. 
 
But I had misunderstood the nature of the awards which are designed 
to recognise programmes of all kinds that in some way take faith 
seriously. In our case it was the decision not to condescend to the 
believers of the past but to entertain the idea that their faith may 
indeed have been as important to them as they claimed and that it may 
well have been the motivation for their extraordinary acts of 
philanthropy. To look at some of the Quakers and Anglicans and Jews 
who were running the banking system a hundred years ago and 
acknowledge that they had a system of beliefs and tried to live by a 
moral code was not exactly ground breaking, but the contrast with the 
present day bankers made their stories seem all the more remarkable. 
Or so the judges said. 
 
And that is the point about these awards. They remind broadcasters 
operating in an often evangelically secular media environment that 
programmes that concern themselves with faith are still trying to 
engage with the world rather than just trying to escape from it into the 
next. They can be current affairs as much as they can be history, and 
they can be arts programmes and books programmes and even comedy 
shows like the 2011 winner Rev. Admittedly they rarely overlap with 
the science department but for range and quality they are often 
impressive. All of this is certainly true of the 2014 shortlist which 
makes an extremely strong case for putting such broadcasting at the 
heart rather than the margin of the schedules.    
 
All programme makers are ultimately looking for good stories to tell. 
And audiences are looking for good stories to watch. And there are few 
richer repositories of stories than the world’s faiths and the 
extraordinary ways that human beings have attempted to find meaning 
through them. Even if you disapprove of religion entirely it is difficult 
to resist, say, Simon Schama in his series The Story of the Jews (just 
one of the six programmes on the Radio Times shortlist) telling you 
why 20th century Manhattan became the promised land for the exiled 
Jews of the Diaspora and why the classic musical expression of the 
American Dream, Somewhere Over the Rainbow, could only have 

been written by Jews in Tin Pan Alley. And 
this is just one tiny example from one 
programme from one series on the Radio 
Times short list. 
 
The public vote provides recognition that 
these stories are for a popular and not just 
for a niche market, so as discerning viewers 
why not vote as a reminder to the media 
powers that be that there is a significant body 
of viewers out there who appreciate this type 
of broadcasting. 
 

Reprinted with permission 
 
To vote: go to www.radiotimes.com/win/
sandford-st-martin-trust-awards-
2014/208.html 

Ian Hislop  

Three rusty nails 

by Roger McGough  

Mother, there's a strange man  
Waiting at the door  
With a familiar sort of face  
You feel you've seen before.  
 

Says his name is Jesus  
Can we spare a couple of bob  
Says he's been made redundant  
And now can't find a job.  
 

Yes I think he is a foreigner  
Egyptian or a Jew  
Oh aye, and that reminds me  
He'd like some water too.  
 

Well shall I give him what he wants  
Or send him on his way?  
O.K. I'll give him 5p  
Say that's all we've got today.  
 

And I'll forget about the water  
I suppose it's a bit unfair  
But honest, he's filthy dirty  
All beard and straggly hair.  
 

Mother, he asked about the water  
I said the tank had burst  
Anyway I gave him the coppers  
That seemed to quench his thirst.  
 

He said it was little things like that  
That kept him on the rails  
Then he gave me his autographed picture  
And these three rusty nails. 
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Prophesy 
We were all delighted and encouraged 
when our new Archbishop sauced the 
moneylenders for charging ridiculous 
rates of interest on loans. Remember? 
 

We were happy when the new Archbishop of Westminster 
sauced the Government for grinding the faces of the poor 
by introducing grossly unfair alterations to social benefits. 
The Pope heartily agreed with us. 
 

“What has got into our leaders”, we thought. “They have 
abandoned vague piety and said things that needed 
saying.” 
 

“Of course nobody official will take the slightest notice.”  
 

Why won’t they?  
 

Because of us, I think. We are enjoying ourselves 
immensely, are we not, admiring our Archbishops while 
sitting quite comfortably, thank you. 
 

We should be doing something to help. 
 

We all know people who are being impoverished. Church 
folk do help them with money and gifts. Is that enough? 
What about their emotional needs? 
 

They are being unjustly stigmatised as ‘scroungers’? Words 
of encouragement, belief and friendship always help. We 

can give them that too. Is that now enough? 
 

But now comes the rub. Cuddly pussy cats! Fine. But 
there are lions around. Official comments are muted at 
present, but it is real evil that we are challenging, real 
wickedness. The character assassination of innocent 
people. We won’t escape without a fight. We really have 
to challenge the prejudice wherever we find it. Even dear 
friends. We must speak out. 
 

“No. It is that damned newspaper you buy. You are 
repeating what you read there. It was only written to 
dredge up sensationalism. There is no proof that these 
people are scroungers. It is character assassination. These 
are real people who are being destroyed. Please don’t do 
it”.  
 

To say this loud and clear is the only way for us to keep 
faith with our Archbishops. Our friends won’t like it. I 
hope they will still be our friends. But if enough of us 
could have the courage, to challenge them would be 
effective. 
 

I am frightened, but hope I would have that courage. How 
else can we protect the innocent? That is surely our 
bounden duty. It is not just keeping faith with our 
Archbishops. How else can we keep faith with Our Lord? 
It is, you see, prophesy - speaking for Him - a duty to 
which any of us might be called. 

Tony 

Wheeler  

Onward and Upward 

I am pleased to be able to tell you 
that FDCU is opening Service Points 
in Maiden Newton and Wareham.  
New SPs tend to originate the same 

way:  There is an enthusiastic person desperate to start an 
SP and we have to say, “Find a nucleus of volunteers and 
we can start training”. 
 

Usually half a dozen volunteers will be enough to get 
started.  The immediate task is training in acting like a 
bank teller.  With real-time processing of members’ 
accounts, the monitor helps new volunteers to learn the 
arts of updating accounts, but all tellers need an 
experienced hand to steer them along the early sessions. 
 

One trouble is that at the beginning – despite great 
publicity and personal contact, the number and variety of 
transactions is not large.  However, before that stage is 
reached it is necessary to find a day on which to operate 
and a building which can accommodate the team.  Then 
there is the question of rent.  As far as possible FDCU 
does not pay for rent, but occasionally it cannot be 
avoided.  (Then every effort is made to find a 
compensating fund to pay the rent, often from a parish 
council).  In order for the new SP to be presented to the 

Board, a member 
of the Supervisory 
Committee will 
examine the site 
and confirm that 
the site is suitable 
for a new SP. 
 

We still can’t start yet, because we need some equipment: 
laptop, wifi, table. Chairs, strong box for cash, leaflets & 
forms (of which there are many!) 
So now we are ready to start!  Who is going to make the 
opening ceremony? Where will we go for a nibble and cup 
of coffee. 
 

It can all be an anticlimax – as stated above,  a Service 
Point is slow after starting and volunteers must not suffer 
disappointment if the transaction rate is low by their 
expectations. 
 

What is the purpose of setting up SPs all over Dorset?  It is 
to hope that new pockets of financially excluded people 
will realise that FDCU is here to serve them, just as much 
as members who are better off.  We make loans and other 
financial services to all sorts and conditions of people.   
Come along to an FDCU SP and see what we achieve!  

Brian 

Parkhurst 
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Dorchester and the Bible 
Why is 2014 is a special anniversary 
for Dorchester? 
“50 years since Nelson Mandela was 
sentenced to Life in Prison?” 

True but no, try again.  
“I know it is 100 years from the start of the 1st World 
War”.  
Very Good but what I had in mind is still 100 years before 
that. 
“I give-up, tell me the when and what happened.” 
 

The year was 1814, King George 3rd had been on the 
throne for four years and in Dorchester an Action Group 
was formed to promote the British and Foreign Bible 
Society, which had been formed in London 10 years 
previously and is now called ‘The Bible Society’. 
 

“Why did they do that?”  
Another good question: They had heard that there were 
millions of people in Britain and abroad who did not 
know that, "God so loved the world that he gave his one 
and only Son, that whoever believes in him shall not 
perish but have eternal life. (Bible, John 3:16) 
Christians know that this Good News, at the heart of 
Christianity, is found in the Bible. Reading the Bible in 
your own language is just as important today as ever and 
there are still more people who haven’t yet done that. 
They know nothing about God’s Love for them. Some just 
can’t afford a Bible and need our help to buy one. 
Otherwise they remain ignorant of God’s personal love 
for them. 
 

“Is this Bible Society Action Group still functioning?” 
Yes it is and on Thursday 1st May at 2.30pm we are 
inviting all those who love the Bible to come to 
Dorchester Baptist Church to meet again, as happened 

200 years ago, to discuss support for the Bible in 
Dorchester.  
 

Then on Sunday 12th October, in the Dorchester Baptist 
Church, 6.30 pm, we will be celebrating our Bible Sunday, 
together with that 200th Anniversary – Big Birthday Cake 
to be eaten! The Rector of Dorchester, Canon Thomas 
Woodhouse will be our speaker.  
 

“Wow! Still in action here after 200 years, what a success 
story.”  
Yes but today support for the Bible in the UK is much 
less, even our committee is reduced in numbers. 
 

“Why is that, if God speaks through the Bible?”  
Well, many people can’t be bothered to read the Bible. 
They don’t believe that it is still important. 
 

“That’s sad, can’t we do still do something about that?”  
Yes, we can.  
 

If you care enough to ensure that Dorchester will still 
promote the Bible and be able to raise funds for the Bible 
Society to continue to provide much needed Bibles all 
around God’s world, we need your help. Those who feel 
that we must not fail in Dorchester, after being successful 
for 200 years, please come to the Open Meeting in the 
Dorchester Baptist Church, near to the Top o’ the Town 
car park, Dorchester, on 1st May at 2.30pm.  
 

Please don’t leave it to someone else. This message is 
urgent and it is for you. Do pray for our Action Group 
and the Bible Society and make a note to attend these two 
meetings. Thank you. 
  

For more information, please contact: 
Vernon Moffet 01305 259755  

Vernon  

Moffet  

Christian Aid Meeting with Sarjon Toma 
On Saturday 22nd March Sarjon Toma addressed a 
well-attended meeting in St George’s Church Hall.  
Sarjon is an Iraqi Kurd, working with REACH, a 
local partner of Christian Aid.  Climate change has 

caused a severe drought in north-east Iraq, and they were unable to 
grow food or graze livestock.  REACH has dug a large lake to collect 
what rain there is.   They can now irrigate the fields, and water the 
animals.  They have planted trees and vegetables, and are now self-
supporting. 
 

Sarjon is an Orthodox Christian, and Christians are persecuted in Iraq.  
A large number have emigrated.  There are many refugees in Iraq, 
especially from Syria, and there is violence between different sects of 
Islam.  They work hard and cheerfully, but the future does not look too 
bright. 
 

Right: Christian Aid Regional Coordinator for Dorset & Channel 
Islands, Stephen Dominy, with Sarjon Toma, from REACH in Iraq 
(Photo: Christian Aid/Penny Haynes) 

Bill 

North  
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Speech Given at Thomas Woodhouse’s Induction 
Dear Brothers and Sisters in Christ, 
 

It is a great joy that we meet here this 
evening to welcome Revd Canon 
Thomas, his wife Kate and Charlotte, 

Beatrice, Anne and Alice into our church family. 
 

They arrive at a time of rapid growth in our town with 
exciting changes occurring. 
 

The county town of Dorchester hosts a fine hospital, 
central administration for the County and West Dorset 
District Councils and the Fire Brigade HQ. 
 

It sees the rise of Brewery Square, the Poiundbury 
development and the Charles Street initiative. Although 
separate entities in their own right, they enrich the town 
in a cohesive and positive manner.  
 

The same may be said of our Team. 
 

The churches in the Dorchester and West Stafford team 
have their own pattern of worship but are enhanced and 
enriched by the rural life and witness of our village 
churches and Christian communities, who make up the 
wider team of the Winterbornes, Compton Valence and 
Winterborne Monkton. 
 

Such an interchange of urban and rural life is a complex 
and demanding structure, and a team ministry was set up 
to develop our Christian community several years ago. We 
have achieved a great deal but there is more to be done. 
 

Our hope is that a more cohesive structure will develop in 
the future. To achieve this it is essential that a Team 
Ministry is rooted in a deep and fundamental assumption 
that where people can work in harmony, supportively, 
collegially and honestly, then a great deal more will be 

achieved that can be achieved separately. At its best the 
Team Ministry will encourage and enable collaborative 
working at all levels and across all congregations. 
 

However, this is not just pragmatism, but living as Christ 
calls us to live, as His Body defined by the depth of our 
life together in Him. 
 

In a large Team Ministry such as ours we have licensed 
clergy responsible for individual congregations, supported 
by a committed group of LLMs, retired priests and other 
lay leaders. 
 

We need to maintain a profound understanding of local 
needs and the witness of the local congregations while 
ensuring that there is a corporate life, in which resources 
are shared and in which there is mutual support. 
Our hope for the future is for all congregations within our 
Team to work together for the building of the Kingdom in 
serving our community. 
 

We all have gifts and talents to bring to this outward-
facing mission to this growing and vibrant County town 
and surrounding villages. 
 

We want to continue to make our Team Ministry work for 
the benefit of all who live in our Community. We all need 
to share in this task. We are not called to passivity, but to 
activity. 
 

The Team Rector, with his colleagues, has the overall 
responsibility for ensuring this life and ministry. We hope 
he will help us continue and develop the structures and 
relationships in the Team, and that there is increased 
capacity and energy for God’s outward-facing and self-
giving mission. 
 

This is a considerable task. However, on behalf of the 
whole Team I can assure Thomas of our 
absolute support and commitment, as we 
work for our Lord, together. 

Adrian  

Downton  

Age UK Dorchester… would welcome your advice! 

Age UK Dorchester has need of volunteers to join its Advocacy team 
to provide information and advice to older people. 
 

Advocacy is identifying with and representing a person’s views and 
concerns, and respects people’s rights to control their own lives and 
make their own choices. Its emphasis is on empowering people; not 
solving their problems for them. This may include enabling 
individuals to write letters or make phone calls and/or representing 
their wishes or negotiating with an outside agency. 
 

If you:  
¶ Like to identify problems and solutions in meeting the needs 

of older people 
¶ Have some spare time to give 
¶ Enjoy volunteering 
¶ Have basic computer skills 
...Please contact Peter Lindsley on 01305 269444 —
peter@ageukdorchester.org.uk — Rowan Cottage, 4 Prince of Wales 
Road, Dorchester DT1 1PW 

mailto:peter@ageukdorchester.org.uk
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St Peter’s 
High West Street · Dorchester 

 
Vicar: The Revd Vicky Thurtell 268767 
Churchwardens: Mr Brian Hellin 268844 
and Mr Mike Nisbett 260983  

Services for April 2014 

Sundays  9am BCP Communion  
  10:30am Sung Eucharist 
 

Wednesday 2nd April & 9th April — Said Compline 8pm 
(a short service of night prayer) 
 

Palm Sunday 13th April — 6:30pm Choral Evensong 
 

HOLY WEEK 14th—18th April 

Mon, Tues, Weds  
 8pm Compline (said) 
Maundy Thursday — 
 10am Said Eucharist 
 8pm Sung Compline with stripping of altars. 
Good Friday — silence in church from noon 
 1pm — guided silence 
 2pm — Choral Liturgy of the Last Hour 
Easter Sunday  
 9am BCP said communion 
 10:30pm Sung Eucharist for Easter Day 
 

St Peter’s AGM 

The AGM will be held on Sunday 6th April at 12noon, 
after the Sung Eucharist (with time to ‘grab a coffee’).  
AGM report booklets are now available in church.  All are 
welcome to the meeting. This year there are vacancies on 
the Church Council for two new members, so if you 
would like to stand for election then please see notices in 
church (blue noticeboards) and ask someone to nominate 
you. Equally, if there is someone you would like to 
nominate then please give them a prod. The Council 
meets six times per year at a mutually agreeable time of 
day. 
 

Patrick Tolfree 

Farewell to Patrick Tolfree, who died last month and 
whose funeral (attended by over 200 people) took place at 
St Peter’s. Patrick worshipped with Dee at the 9am BCP 
service. We shall miss him, may he rest in peace. 
 

Theology/Ecclesiology  Discussion Group 

The possibility of a discussion group around the issue of 
being church in this generation, our current context..in 
the 21st century has excited great interest. There will be 
initial meetings as follows: 
Thur 8th May — 7:30pm — at St Peter’s Vicarage 38 
Herringston Road 
Fri 9th May — 10:30am — again at the Vicarage 
Sat 10th May — 10:30am — St Peter’s Church hall. 
If you are not available to attend any of the above and 
would like to be involved then please contact the Vicar: 
vickythurtell@gmail.com or 268767. 
 

Congratulations 

Congratulations to the following from the 10.30am 
congregation, who have recently celebrated (or will soon 
celebrate) “0” birthdays – Dave Kaile, Sue Waddell, Marj 
Snape and James Mitchell; also to Val & Brian Hellin on 
45 years of marriage, Barbara & Edmund Clancy 57 years 
and ALL who successfully manage to keep their special 
days under the radar ...Happy  Birthday/Anniversary to 
you! 
 

The Choral Scholars Kitty and Tom reached their 
respective 18th birthday landmark without informing too 
many people, thus avoiding embarrassment during the 
notices... 
 

Choral Scholarships 

...on that note; the paperwork for applications for 
scholarships for 2014/15 will be published to the schools 
and colleges soon. If you know anyone who will be moving 
to the ‘upper 6th’ or a gap year and who might benefit 
from such a bursary then please contact the vicar or 
treasurer at St Peter’s. Furthermore, we are embarking on 
the ribbon training scheme, available for all choristers, as 
Alto Kate Forrester writes overleaf. 
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Voice for Life  

The church choir is embarking on a drive to develop its 
skills as a choir.  We have decided to try out the Voice for 
Life scheme produced by the RSCM (Royal School of 
Church Music).  This is a scheme which combines singing 
techniques, music theory and knowledge of the music we 
sing, with an understanding of what it means to sing in a 
church choir.  Those who take part will follow the course 
through a series of workbooks and will gain medals, worn 
with the choir robes.  It is initially directed at the children 
in the choir and the adults who would like to learn more 
about music, but there is potential for the whole choir to 
tackle more ambitious challenges in the future. If you 
would like to join (with a view to joining the choir) please 
contact Brian Parkhurst at Park6ford@gmail.com 
 

Future dates for diaries 

Sunday 11 May 6.30pm Christian Aid service at St Peter’s 
for Churches Together in Dorchester Area 
 

Saturday 17 May 6pm Salisbury Cathedral 
CONFIRMATION service — two from St Peter’s currently 
in preparation 
 

Ascension Day  
Thursday 29 May 7AM Tower Top service 
 

Pentecost  
Sunday 8 June 6.30pm Choral Evensong 
 

Saturday 14 June 11.30am  
Wedding (and communion) 
Jed Germodo and Sammie Bickel 
 

Sunday 22 June 10.30am Farewell Alison* before... 
 

Ordination 
Sunday 29 June 10.30am Ordination of Deacons* at 
Salisbury Cathedral. 
 

*Alison Whiting – further details next month and sign up 
lists for the coach (~£13 per person) will be in churches 
after Easter. 
 

Services at St Peter’s on 29 June will continue as usual. 

Dorchester and District Friday Prayers 

ALL THAT THE CHURCH DOES 
IS UNDERPINNED BY PRAYER.   
 
Here in Dorchester and District, the 

faithful few meet every Friday morning at St. Peter’s 
Church at 10.30am as they have done for the last 58 years.  
Not the same faithful few, of course, but a succession of 
faithful people who meet together to pray for the needs of 
the world, the needs of the church and to pray aloud the 
petitions written in the prayer request book at the back of 
church. 
 
Each session starts with adoration, confession and 
thanksgiving, moving swiftly on as we are led by the Spirit 
to pray for specific needs each week.  Towards the end of 
the session we pray for the sick, the bereaved and those 
whose year’s mind falls that week by name, remembering 
also any known to us.  The session finishes with The 
Lord’s Prayer and The Grace. It normally lasts about 40 
minutes and afterwards we walk into town for a welcome 
cup of coffee and a time of fellowship.  Everyone is most 
welcome to join us.  In the summer months we meet in 
The Hardy Chapel and in the winter in St. Peter’s Church 
Hall. 
 
The group was founded in 1956 by Mrs. Kindersley, Mrs. 
Slemeck and Mrs. Gooch, wives of retired clergy, who 
brought together members of each church in the Benefice 
to pray.  The current longest serving member joined in 
1987 and the newest member (me!) joined two years ago 
when we moved to Dorchester.  I was made extremely 
welcome and can truly say that the members are now some 
of my closest friends. 
 
Sadly I think that this little group is one of the best kept 
secrets – not because it is a “private club” – but because 
prayer is not a thing that one shouts about.  Consequently 
people do not know that it is happening. 
 
EVERYONE IS WELCOME – do come and join us.  No 
church or community can ever have too much prayer.  

Penny  

Blaby  
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Dates for April 

Friday  4th 12noon —1.30pm  
   Lent Lunch — Village Hall  
Sunday 6th 10am  Parish Communion 
Thursday 10th 10am —12 noon  
   Easter Holiday Activity Morning  
   for children of all ages 
Sunday 13th  10am  Palm Sunday  
   Parish Communion  
Thursday 17th 7.30pm Maundy Thursday  
   Holy Communion  
Friday 18th 1.30pm Good Friday Walk from  
   St Andrew’s to St George’s  
Saturday 19th 10am  Decorating the Easter Garden 
Sunday 20th 10am Easter Sunday 
   Parish Communion  
Sunday 27th 9am  Holy Communion 
  10am  Come and Worship  
  11.15  Annual Meeting 
 

Lent Lunch 

There will be another Lent Lunch in West Stafford Village 
Hall  on Friday 4th April from 12 —1.30.  At the lunch in 
March there was good support from across the benefice.  
Although the lunch is only simple this is a good 
opportunity for fellowship as we eat together. We look 
forward to welcoming old friends and new once more.  
Donations are for Christian Aid. 
 

Annual Meeting 

The Annual meeting of St Andrew’s Church Council will 
be held on the Sunday after Easter, ‘Low Sunday’ 27th 
April immediately after the 10am Come and Worship 
service. This is a good opportunity to reflect on all that has 
been happening over the past year but also to look forward 
as we elect churchwardens and the Church Council to 
renew our vision and promote the mission of the church 
in West Stafford. 
 

Children’s Activity Morning 

On Thursday 10th April there will be an Activity morning 
for children of all ages in the church from 10—12noon 
telling the story of Holy Week and Easter with arts and 
crafts, drama and refreshments. Anyone from the 

St Andrew’s Church 

7ÅÓÔ 3ÔÁÆÆÏÒÄ 
Church Correspondent: Revd Jane Culliford  

Benefice, friends 
or visitors is 
welcome to 
attend. Those 
under 5 will need 
a parent or other 
adult to stay with 
them. 
 

Holy Week and Easter 

Holy Week begins on Palm Sunday. The 10am Palm 
Sunday Parish Communion will start with the Palm 
Sunday gospel at the bottom of Floyer’s Field then 
processing with palms back into church for the rest of the 
service. This will include a dramatised reading from 
Matthew’s Gospel with the Passion narrative.  On Maundy 
Thursday at 7.30 there will be a quiet service of Holy 
Communion , while on Good Friday  we walk with pauses 
for readings, prayers  and reflections from St Andrew’s 
Church to St George’s where we hope to enjoy tea and hot 
cross buns.  All are welcome to join in the walk children 
and dogs included!  
 
When the lighted paschal candle is brought into the 
church on Easter Sunday the building will have been 
transformed from the bareness of Lent by a mass of 
flowers, while the stone will have been rolled away from 
the entrance of the tomb in the Easter Garden and we 
celebrate again with joy Christ’s resurrection from the 
dead. 
 

First World War Memorial 

To mark the centenary of the start of the First World War  
a picture commissioned by the Rector and Parishioners in 
1919 is being restored. The picture by Elizabeth Banks 
entitled ‘The Great Sacrifice’ was paid for by public 
subscription   ‘…in remembrance of the brave men of 
West Stafford who in the Great European War gave their 
lives for England…’. The restoration has been very well 
supported by subscriptions from those in the village and it 
is hoped the picture will be displayed later in the year. On 
3rd August at 3pm there will be a service in the church to 
commemorate the start of the Great War when so many 
lost their lives or suffered terrible injuries.  
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Coffee Morning 

We at Monkton have a busy summer ahead of us: first of 
all we have the coffee morning at Ursula Norman’s house 
(Southmead, Winterborne Monkton DT2 9PS). This, our 
main fund-raising event of the year, takes 
place on Tuesday 20th May from 10am – 
12 noon. Any offers of home-made cakes, 
preserves, savouries, plants, any items 
suitable for raffles, and books, gratefully 
received (there is no white elephant stall): 
and of course we should be most grateful for 
your support on the day. All are welcome. 
  

Music and Marriage 

We are holding a flower festival with a 
difference in the Church over the weekend 
of June 21/22. Here again, we are looking 
for your support.  

St Simon & St Jude 
Winterborne Monkton 

Church Correspondent: Ursula Norman 

The Marriage part is represented by the fact that every 
arrangement will illustrate one of the many Wedding 
anniversaries that people celebrate over the years eg Silver 

= 25 years. We are therefore inviting all the 
Churches in the Benefice, and others from 
nearby to choose a spot in the Church to 
set up a themed arrangement on Friday 
20th June, representing one of these many 
anniversaries, so that the Church will be 
filled with flowers.  
 
The Music part will be provided by a local 
string quartet on the Saturday, and on the 
Sunday afternoon by Duncan 
Honeybourne who is not only very well 
known locally for his recitals, but who is 
also our church organist. Keep the weekend 
and pay us a visit.  

 

Teach Religion As Well As Morality - Bishop  
Bishop Nicholas says 
teaching religion matters 
as much as teaching 
morality or spirituality. 
This should include 
experiences of worship 
and prayer.  
 

Commenting after he 
spoke at the Association 
of Governing Bodies of 
Independent Schools 
conference in London, 
Bishop Nicholas said: 
 

“We used to assume that 
secularisation meant religion would soon die out in the 
West. That view has changed over the past 25 years. It is 
clear that in the UK and globally, religious faith remains 
a part of life. Across the world, 8 in 10 people identify 
with a religion. 
 

“Most schools say they wish to educate body, mind and 
spirit but there is constant pressure on school leadership 
to put the weight of thought, time and money on mind 
and body. 

“Many schools teach both spirituality and morality 
without religion, by focusing on values rather than faith. 
Mostly they do it well and in an inclusive way. 
 

“‘Do unto others as you would have them do unto you’ 
is the Golden Rule found across the world’s Wisdom 
traditions. The values of the New Testament are mostly 
what were the common values of the day and they are 
still what most people regard as ‘good’. 
 

“Yet religion and morality are not the same. The 
religious story is richer, deeper, divine. It has great 
potential to transfigure and transform. 
 

“Universal values do not exist in a vacuum. To belong 
everywhere you have to belong somewhere. We want 
depth and not just superficial acquaintance. It matters 
that we teach Christianity not just as history, philosophy 
and ethics but as the lively faith of a religious community 
including experiences of worship and prayer. 
 

“This is about giving young people a good education and 
the opportunity to explore faith so as to be better able to 
negotiate the world in which they live.”  
 
Reprinted with permission 
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CHURCHES TOGETHER  

DORCHESTER 

Compiled by 
Val Potter 

264416 

Walking with God 

An energetic group of people joined the ‘Walk with God’ 
organised by Churches Together in Dorset in March 
around Badbury Rings and another is planned  for 
Tuesday 8th April around Maiden Castle. We will walk 
along the concentric ramparts, from the outer circles to 
the centre for a picnic lunch and short service, and then 
outwards again. The aim is to draw closer to God and to 
each other. Everyone is welcome. Gather in the car park 
from 10.30am to start at 11.00am; 12.30pm picnic and 
service; 1.30pm walk outwards around ramparts; ending at 
3.30pm. It will be led by Bishop Graham Kings, current 
Chair of Churches Together in Dorset. Don't forget to 
bring a packed lunch!      
Contact: Katja Babei, County Ecumenical Officer for Churches 
Together in Dorset ctdorset@clara.net tel: 07500 660 455. 
 

What is happening in our churches? 

At the recent meeting of Churches Together in the 
Dorchester Area we agreed that we need to improve how 
we tell each other what we are doing. We need to tell 
others about events and activities in our own churches 
which are open to others as well as sharing information on 
activities and groups which are organised ecumenically. A 
first effort at an electronic newsletter has been sent to 
ministers and known representatives in the churches and 
we hope that many more would like to receive it. Please 
contact the distributor on 
ctindorchesterarea@gmail.com if you would like to receive 
it. We are still working out how often new editions will 
appear. 
 

Holy Week with the United Church 

During Holy Week there will be a series of events, and you 
are welcome to come and join any of them: 
Monday 14th April 5.00pm: Screening of Jesus Christ, 
Superstar– singing along is encouraged. 
Tuesday 15th April 6.00pm: Cleansing the Temple  
Wednesday 16th April 7.00pm: Seder Meal– tickets 
available from the church shop – no charge, but tickets aid 
with catering. 
 

Good Friday, 18th April 

Our Good Friday Walk this year will begin with River of 
Life MCC at their new meeting place - St Peter's 

Church.  We will begin at 9.30am. Our route around 
Dorchester will go by the Peace Tree in Borough Gardens, 
the Market, Brewery Square, the Library and South Street 
and will end at St Peter's Church with a service followed 
by hot cross buns. 
 

Easter Sunrise Service 

There will be an Easter Sunrise service at 6am at Hardy's 
Monument, on Easter Day, 21st April.  If you would like 
to car share, please be at Top of Town Car Park ready to 
leave at 5.35am. 
 

The Quiet Space 

The garden is looking lovely now and we have sorted the 
problems with the water feature so it now bubbles gently 
(and safely) to add to your enjoyment of the space. The 
building and garden are open 10.00- 4.00 on weekdays 
and the garden is open at weekends as well from the 
beginning of May. We are still looking for people who are 
willing to do a bit of general maintenance of the building 
or garden, any help will be gratefully received. Contact the 
Warden, Alan Murray for what needs doing. 
office@thequietspacedorchester.org  
 

The Churches’ Ecology Group 

The group shared a delicious bring and share meal and 
watched the short film ‘Conflict and Climate Change’. 
The film has scenes and voices from around the world 
sharing their fears that the recent extreme weather events 
are getting worse and more frequent and are already 
leading to mass migrations of people and tensions over 
precious water and the shifting fertile land.  
 

The message is that we need to find global solutions as we 
are all dependent on this one fragile planet so we need to 
work together to look after it more effectively and slow the 
damage we are causing to it. Discussion after the film was 
about what can we do locally in our churches and church 
communities - solar panels and community composting 
were just 2 ideas shared.  
 

If you would like to join this group contact Jo Lacy Smith 
jolacysmith@gmail.com or any of the existing members. 
The next meeting is on  6th May, 7.30pm at the United 
Church. 
 

The film is available from Bill North for house groups to 
borrow (tel 264412).  
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I was struggling with what had 
happened in the month and then as 
ever Rocco came shooting to the 
rescue. Whilst having coffee with a 

friend on Poundbury, ex—next door neighbour came in, 
she has little girls at the same school as the grandchildren.   
 

“Did you hear about Rocco?” she said. As ever when 
approached like this my heart sank, should I apologise 
before she tells me.  No, she launched into her story, the 
school had decided to hold a day when they asked the 
children to come dressed as what they wanted to be when 
they grew up. Sounds harmless enough, however they did 
not account for my grandson.   
 

Rocco arrived in full wet suit head to ankle, goggles, 
flippers and snorkel.  He spent the whole day in the outfit. 
No one could speak to him — he said he was a deep sea 
diver and he was hermetically sealed — if he took anything 
off he would “drown” (vivid imagination). His best friend 
Sam saved the day with a clip board and spent the day 
writing him messages. I do feel for the teacher. Everyone 
else thought it hilarious.  
 

Tonight I collected the whole family from school and he 
proceeded to tell us he had been thinking, wait for it, 
when you die it’s okay, you come back as someone else, 
you just do not remember the first time. I asked if he had 
heard someone say it or had they been discussing it in 
class, no he had been having a think!! I dread what is 
coming next. 
 

His sister Fenella sat on my knee for a cuddle. “Grandma, 
why do you draw eyebrows on your face?” Well actually I 
don’t, just enhance the ones I have, so now feel very 
conscious people are inspecting my eyebrows, children do 
say it how they see it. Told her old men’s eyebrows grow 
very bushy and ladies go paler and delicate as they get 
older so they need to use eyebrow pencil.  Still waiting for 
next question. 
  

If you know this one, apologies, but it 

still makes me smile 

Did you hear about the pre-school teacher who was 
helping one of the children put on his wellie boots?  
He asked for help and she could see why. 
Even with her pulling and him pushing, the little wellies 
still didn't want to go on. 
By the time they got the second wellie on, she had worked 
up a sweat.  
She almost cried when the little boy said, "Miss, they're on 
the wrong feet." 
She looked, and sure enough, they were. It wasn't any 
easier pulling the wellies off than it was putting them on. 
She managed to keep her cool as together they worked to 

A Month in the Life of a Grandma 
get the wellies back on, this time on the right feet. 
He then announced, "These aren't my wellies."  
She bit her tongue rather than get right in his face and 
scream, 'Why didn't you say so?' like she wanted to. 
Once again, she struggled to help him pull the ill-fitting 
wellies off his little feet. 
No sooner had they gotten the wellies off when he said, 
"They're my brother's wellies, my mom made me wear 
them.” 
Now she didn't know if she should laugh or cry. 
But she mustered up what grace and courage she had left 
to wrestle the wellies on his feet again.  
Helping him into his coat, she asked, "Now, where are 
your gloves?"  
He said, "I stuffed them in the toes of my wellies." 
She will be eligible for parole in three years! 
 

When you were younger... 

...You watched Baywatch followed by Gladiators then 
Blind date on a Saturday evening 
A game was Kiss Chase or Bulldog without a computer in 
sight. 
You had to be in before dark, got grounded if you were 
late, not even the home phone was mobile. 
Vandalism was scratching the school desk with a compass. 
You recorded the Top 40 off the radio. 
Got 10 sweets in a 10p mix and... 

...YOU TURNED OUT OK.  
 

Interesting Confusion 

¶ Can you cry under water? 
¶ Do fishes ever get thirsty? 
¶ Why don’t birds ever fall off trees when they are 

asleep? 
¶ Why is it called a building when it is built? 
¶ When they say dog food is new and improved, who 

tastes it? 
¶ If money does not grow on trees why do banks have 

branches? 
¶ Why does round pizza come in a square box? 
¶ Why does glue not stick to its bottle? 

     

Grandmas have thoughts too  

When you think life is easy and you can just rest 
Change comes along and puts you to the test. 
New people, new faces, new places to go. 
How will I fit in, how soon will I know? 
The tried and tested is not always the best. 
So chin up and bear it, you’re up to the test. 
The dark clouds will pass; soon the sun will shine through 
So smile and be happy, God’s walking with you. 

MM 2014 

Margaret  

Morrissey 
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where she met and married Jack Lively “two people who 
could not otherwise have met, came together because of 
the Butler Education Act of 1946”, her time with small 
children and her political education living through the 
Suez Crisis and the cold war. For her the two areas of 
change which have been seismic in her life time are the 
expectations of women and attitudes towards 
homosexuality.  
 

The remaining sections look at Memory, at reading and 
writing and finally at six objects which seem to her to 
reflect what she is. Memory gives us a sense of who we are 
and where we have been. Time may be inexorable but for 
Penelope Lively memory personalises her own segment of 
it. Books are part of that memory and they help measure 
out her life. She recalls what she read and where, Beatrix 
Potter with her ear for sound “too much lettuce is 
soporific”, Swallows and Amazons detailing a world alien 
to a child brought up by the Nile, reading sometimes 
dictated by what was available (Charlotte M. Younge and 
Harrison Ainsworth), the joy of the public library and 
unfettered choice. She revels in the changing relationships 
she has with authors, she now likes Lawrence Durrell, but 
can’t abide Barbara Pym where once she did. Taste and 
response do not atrophy. 
 

This is a beautifully written book, a book which is 
optimistic in its capacity to show that in older age  
it is possible to stay 
tuned in, to be open 
to what is happening, 
to appreciate art, 
books, news and life 
around and about. 
 

“Ammonites 
and Leaping 
Fish” 
By Penelope 
Lively 
(Penguin £14.95) 

Penelope Lively is 81, she was born in 
Cairo in March 1933 and she has written 
a memoir of old age. She says it is not a 
memoir rather a view from old age. “This 

place at which we arrive with a certain surprise – 
ambushed or so it can seem”. She sees “age” as something 
to be reported on, to be considered, a time to look at the 
place of memory. She writes of how old age is perceived 
“that hazard light worn by the old – slow, potentially 
boring, hard going. Now I wear the light myself, I am 
nicely aware of the status. This is a different place. And 
since I am there, along with plenty of my friends, the 
expedient thing seems to be to examine it”. 
 

She starts with an unsentimental account of what it is like 
for her to be aged 80, to be in the “departure lounge”. She 
says that she is no longer acquisitive, that she does not 
need or want excitement, that she is no longer aspirational 
and that certain desires and drives have gone. But what is 
left is not pallid or dull. She is alive to everything she sees, 
hears and feels, there is an almost luxurious appreciation 
of the world and small pleasures enliven every day. 
 

Her second section puts her age in its context, looking at 
her birth and upbringing in Egypt, the shock of moving to 
a freezing cold post war England, her time at Oxford 

Jean 

Lang  

Bookworm 
Age shall not wither 

Editor’s Comment 

I decided not to give up things for Lent but to do 
more — more thinking, more caring and more 
helping others. I feel Lent and the Easter message 
is not about me, what I give up, but about what I 
can sacrifice for  others.  


